  
MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 12TH MARCH 2010 AT THE VILLAGE HALL, NEWTON SOLNEY

Present:    Mr D Buchanan (Chairman), Mrs S Ellis, Mr G Plowman, Mrs D Smith, Mr F Hill, Mrs J Shorthouse.

In Attendance: Mrs J Storer (Clerk), Cllr J Bladen, Cllr M Ford, Cllr Mrs H Wheeler, 2 members of the public
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

No matters were raised

POLICE, DISTRICT AND COUNTY MATTERS

Cllr Ford advised that reassurances had been given by DCC that once the Hartshorne Road is reopened, attention will turn to Newton Lane and efforts will be made to tidy up and restore the Lane.  Cllr Ford will also report to DCC the rocking manhole cover on Main Street, opposite the Farm.

PART 1 – NON-EXEMPT INFORMATION

156/09
Apologies for Absence:  were received and accepted from Cllr Mrs Topliss.

157/09
Variation of order of business – no change was made to the order of business
158/09
Declaration of Interests: Cllr Hill declared a prejudicial interest in planning application 9 2010 0184FH as he is an immediate neighbour to the applicant.  Cllr Mrs Shorthouse declared a personal interest in an item of correspondence from Mrs Geary, as she is a neighbour.
159/09 Minutes of the last meeting held 12.02.10 were circulated, were read, approved and signed as a correct record by Cllr Buchanan.

160/09
To determine which items if any, should be taken with the public excluded.

No items were deemed necessary to be taken in Part 2 other than those listed on the exempt part of the agenda.

161/09
Appointment of Clerk to the Parish Council

The Chairman thanked Mrs Storer for her role as Clerk.  The vacancy was advertised on the noticeboard for eight days, and there was one applicant, who was interviewed by Cllr Hill and Cllr Buchanan.  The applicant was recommended for appointment.

RESOLVED: unanimously to appoint Mr Parker as the Clerk to the Parish Council

162/09
Matters arising from the minutes

Vehicle Activation Signs (VAS)
The VAS has been erected but is not yet activated.  The School sign is still not working.  Cllr Ford will pursue this.
Footpath bridge

No works have yet been carried out to the bridge.

The Clerk has written to DCC to advise them that in the opinion of the Parish Council, should any incident or accident arise from the failure to carry out the works, then DCC are liable.
The hole in the bridge is becoming worse and Cllr Ford will pursue the repairs.
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Bus Shelter window

This is still under review by SDDC.

143/09 Trees

Mr Winter is prepared to plant the trees but is waiting for an improvement in the weather before any works start

146/09 Old Mower

The mower is now located in the Chairman’s garage whilst the Village Hall Committee considers if they require the mower.

163/09
To consider the SDDC Core Strategy – Issues and Alternative Options

This has been previously circulated to all Councillors.  The Chairman had attended the Joint Liaison meeting at SDDC on 17/02/10, which discussed this Strategy, and Cllr Buchanan gave a report of that meeting. The principles of the strategy and those areas identified within the Parish were discussed.   Councillors thought that village structure should be preserved throughout SD, brownfield sites should be used, building on the flood plain should be avoided, infrastructure should be put in place prior to any major housing development, new housing should be carbon neutral, and affordable housing should be provided.   The Parish Council reiterated its view that the current Newton Solney village envelope should be retained.
RESOLVED: a letter will be sent to SDDC giving the Parish Council’s comments.
164/09 To receive the Clerk’s Report

The Clerk’s report as previously circulated was accepted.  The funds from the Bonfire Committee have been transferred into the Parish Council’s current account.
165/09   To receive the Chairman’s report

The Chairman had nothing to report
166/09
To receive reports from Parish Councillors

i) Village Hall Committee

Cllr Mrs Topliss was not in attendance and no report was available.
ii) Joint Liaison Meeting 17/02/10
The Chairman added that the S136 funding has been resolved and the new formula will be in place from 01/04/10.
iii) Other meetings attended

No other reports were received


Notification of future meetings and representatives to attend

i) Repton Area Forum meeting

· 07/04/10 (Goseley Community Centre) – noted

· 15/03/10 – Safer Neighbourhood meeting – Cllr Hill and Cllr Mrs Ellis will attend
167/09
To receive a report on the village project

No report was available
168/09
Planning Applications 

Planning Applications

9 2010 215 FH – The rebuilding of a boundary wall at The Poplars, Repton Road, Newton Solney
NO OBJECTIONS

Cllr Hill declared a prejudicial interest in the following application and left the meeting

9 2010 0184 FH – The erection of extensions at Newton Hills, Newton Lane, Newton Solney
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NO OBJECTIONS

Cllr Hill returned
Decisions

9 2009 1066 FH – The erection of extensions at 7 Main Street, Newton Solney

GRANTED subject to conditions

9 2009 1055 FH – The erection of an extension at 17 Cricket Close, Newton Solney

GRANTED subject to conditions

169/09
Correspondence

1.         DCC – Safer Derbyshire

2.
Derbyshire Constabulary – Speedwatch re-launch in March 2010

3.
Mrs Geary – road accident 14/02/10

4.
Derbyshire Environmental Trust – Aggregates Levy Grant Scheme

5.
DALC – Circulars

6.
SDDC – Notification of Summer Holiday Provision

2.  A letter is to be sent advising the police that there are sufficient volunteers to take part in the scheme again this year, but feedback on the number of letters sent and any other action taken by the police would be appreciated.

3.  The Chairman suspended Standing Orders to allow Mrs Geary to address the meeting.  Cllr Mrs Shorthouse declared a personal interest as she is a neighbour of Mrs Geary.

Mrs Geary explained the accident that she was involved in on 14/02/10.  She enquired as to what action could be taken about parking particularly so close to junctions.

Cllr Ford offered to ask DCC to look at the junction of Blacksmiths Lane/Main Street.  Cllr Mrs Ellis commented that there was a similar problem with the junction of Main Street and Trent Lane.

The Chairman returned to Standing Orders.

170/09
Finance

i) Accounts for Payments

The following accounts were passed for payment

0216
Clerk’s fee for March





£87.22
0217
DCC – pension contributions for Clerk & PC (March)
£25.65
0218
HMRC – Clerk’s PAYE for March 10


£52.89

0219
SDDC – Filling of grit bins




£190.35

0220
DCC – Grounds Maintenance of Recreational Field 


(Apr 09-Mar10)




           
£515.83

0221
DCC – Installation of lighting column
                        £1100.49

      0222
Clerk’s expenses





£45.94

0223
DALC – Subs for April 10 – March 11     

           
£192.05

Money received

      Transfer of funds from the Bonfire Committee



£2487.50
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ii) To consider requests for funding under S137

None received

      iii)
     Appointment of Internal Auditor

     Mr D Ingham has resigned as the Internal Auditor to the Parish Council.

RESOLVED: to make enquires with DALC of names of Internal Auditors and for the matter to be considered at the next meeting.

171/09
Agenda Items for the next meeting

Consideration of the request to hold the Willington Raft Race
Update on the Village Project

Consideration of the Recreational Field maintenance contract for 2010/2011.

Appointment of Internal Auditor

172/09
Date of Next Meeting

The dates of the next meetings are

12th March, 9th April, 14th May (also to include the Annual Meeting of the Parish and the Annual Parish Meeting), 4th June, 2nd July, 10th September, 8th October, 12th November and 10th December.  A meeting in August will be agreed for discussing planning applications.

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.40pm and the Parish Council entered the Exempt section of the meeting
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PART TWO – EXEMPT SECTION

To receive an update and report on the Recreational Field registration

Mr D Steele had requested a meeting with the Chairman and this took place on 11/03/10.  Cllr Buchanan reported that at the meeting, he reiterated that the Parish Council could not spend money on land that it did not own.  He suggested that a way round the problem might be for the Parish Council to become a trustee although that would depend on an examination of the original conveyance documents.   There is currently still only one Trustee – Mr D Falder.  Mr Steele accepted that at the present moment in time the Recreational Field was uninsured and that he would advise Mr Falder that the Recreational Field should be closed until the insurance matter is resolved.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.58pm
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